BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Extraordinary meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber at 7.00pm on Tuesday, 31 January 2012

	


	Present

	Cllr Shapland in the Chair, Cllrs Mrs Chugg, Lucas, Gilbert, Bonds, Mrs Woodford, Mrs Smith, Anderson, Mrs Chesters, Cornick, Mrs Blackmore, Spear and Mrs Spear.



	353/2011/12
	Apologies
	There were none received.



	354/2011/12
	Declarations of Interest


	Councillor Spear declared a Personal interest in Minute No. 355/2011/12, as he is a member of the North Devon Executive.

The Chairman reiterated the advice, which had been received from the District Council Monitoring Officer. 

The making of statements indicating a predisposition towards something does not automatically indicate predetermination providing they come to the matter with an open mind, willing to listen objectively.  In that event they can declare a statement that they are willing to keep an open mind on the issue, and willing to hear arguments during the debate about this issue that may change their mind about how they intend to vote.

All Councillors declared that they were willing to keep an open mind when considering responses received to the consultation of the Off Street Parking Order for Caen Street car park, and were willing to hear arguments during the debate that may change their mind about how they intend to vote.



	355/2011/12
	Responses to Consultation of the Off Street Parking Order for Caen Street car park, Braunton


	The Chairman welcomed Mr Williams the Transportation and Procurement Manager at North Devon Council.

Mr Williams explained that the Off Street Parking Order was to ensure compliance with legislation regarding the operation of public car parks.  Braunton Parish Council owns Caen Street car park and is responsible for making decisions regarding the operation and management of the car park.  North Devon Council processes the Off Street Parking Order and any proposals for amendments to Caen Street car park need to be accepted by the North Devon Executive.  Amendments to the Off Street Parking Order have gone out to public consultation for 21-day statutory period.   All representations received with regard to the proposed amendments to Caen Street car park have been forwarded onto Braunton Parish Council.  The Parish Council must consider all representations and report their responses back to the North Devon Executive.

The Council considered all responses received to the consultation for the Off Street Parking Order for Caen Street car park

Representation: The proposed cost of a permit is too low
Members felt that the proposed price of £175 for an annual permit in Caen Street car park was reasonable in comparison to the cost of unreserved permits in neighbouring parishes and towns, including Barnstaple and Combe Martin.  The Council also noted that this was a new scheme, which would be monitored, and if it became apparent that the cost of a permit was too cheap the cost could be increased in the future.

Councillor Mrs Chesters reminded Members that based on the income for 2010/11 an individual space within the car park was calculated to be worth approximately £361. She was concerned that £175 for a permit would be too cheap as this was £186 reduction in what a space is worth as pay and display parking.  Councillor Lucas agreed with these concerns and felt that from a financial aspect Braunton Parish Councils income revenue generated from the car park would be diminished due to the low charge for a permit.

The Council noted that the permits would be unreserved and several permit holders could use a car park space over a one-day charging period.  It was further noted that when permits holders were not occupying the spaces they could also be used by pay and display customers. 

Councillor Cornick informed Members that according to studies carried out by a previous Councillor the overflow car park is vastly under utilised for the best part of the year.  Some Members were also concerned that if the price for a permit was pitched too low there would be an overwhelming demand and not enough spaces.

Councillor Bonds proposed and seconded by Councillor Mrs Woodford that the cost of a permit for Caen Street car park remains at £175 per annum.  Councillor Mrs Chesters proposed and seconded by Councillor Lucas that an amendment be made and the cost of a permit be £360.  On being put to the vote the amendment was lost and the original motion for a permit to remain at £175 per annum was put to the vote and it was

RESOLVED:  That the cost of a permit for Caen Street car park remains at £175 per annum.

(7.3.3abs)

Representation: The number of permits available should be restricted and only the overflow should be used for permits. 

It was noted that the permits would be restricted to the overflow area only.  Members were concerned that if the number of permits available were restricted this would result in empty spaces, as not all permit holders would be using the car park at the same time.  

RESOLVED:  That the number of permits would not be restricted, but that this be monitored and reviewed by the council as part of the trial period.

(9.4)
I

Representation: There has been a lack of public consultation.

It was noted that there had been a 21-day public consultation by North Devon Council regarding the amendments to the Off Street Parking Order for Caen Street car park.  The Council further noted that the December publication of the parish council's quarterly newsletter featured details of the proposed permit scheme for Caen Street car park and the consultation process.  

RESOLVED:  That the Council has carried out public consultation regarding the amendments to the Off Street Parking Order for Caen Street car park.

(N/C)

Representation:  The Council has made insufficient investigations into the implementation of a permit scheme for Caen Street car park.

Some Members were concerned that the costings calculated by the council were simplistic and did not take everything into account including employee liability insurance, inland revenue contributions and holiday. The Chairman reminded Members that costings to produce permits including staff time had been calculated and submitted to a previous Council meeting for consideration.  

RESOLVED: That the representation be noted and that the Council proceed.

Representation: Permits will reduce the number of spaces for pay and display parking.  The allocation of permits will cause insufficient spaces for visitors/shoppers, which will be detrimental to local traders and force trade elsewhere.
The Council noted that the overflow area, which consists of 79 spaces, would be available for permit holders and pay and display customers.  

It was suggested that the impact the permits scheme has on local businesses be monitored and reviewed as part of the trial period.  Mr Williams informed Members that it would be possible to make amendments during the year to the management aspect of the scheme.

Councillor Cornick understood the Councils responsibility to support local traders but he also felt that the council has a responsibility to the wider community of Braunton and it was about finding a balance between the two. 

Councillor Mrs Chesters raised concerns regarding a permit having two registration numbers on it as she felt that this would allow families to abuse the scheme by always leaving one car in the car park at all times.  Some Members disagreed with this as if families have more than one car it usually mean that they are used at the same time. 

RESOLVED:  That the impact that permits have on local traders be monitored and reviewed as part of the trial period.

(N/C)

Representation: Conflict of interest, personal gain by those voting for the permit scheme.
That Council noted that it had followed the advice of the Monitoring Officer throughout the process.

Representation: Should be a 12-month trial, which is monitored.

It was noted that this would be a 12-month trial, which will be monitored.

Councillor Anderson stated we should remember for the future that several people had raised the issue of the barriers.  Mr Williams reiterated his previous advice on this issue.  It was felt that the issue should be revisited in the future.

Councillor Spear raised the issue of the signage on the highway for the car park.  This has been raised many times to the County Council but with no resolution.  It was noted that Councillor Mrs Chugg had a meeting with Mr Hughes of the Devon County Council to discuss.  Mr Williams offered to advise Council on the North Devon Council procedures on signage.

Councillor Cornick proposed, seconded by Councillor Anderson, and it was

RESOLVED: that the Council have considered all representations made by parishioners regarding the Off Street Parking Order for Caen Street car park, and that this Council proceeds with the implementation of a 12 month trial permit scheme in accordance with the Off Street Parking Order.

(7.6)




The meeting closed at 8.14 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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